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NEWSPAPER HEADLINES

We open with newspaper headlines, establishing Frankie 
Naylor, explorer; her dad, Sam Naylor the railroad tycoon; 
and Frankie’s upcoming expedition to the Amazon.  The last 
headline is not good press —  “Naylor Sisters Nailed at 
Speakeasy” or something along those lines.  Something Papa 
Naylor isn’t thrilled with.  

INT. SAM’S STUDY - DAY

He throws the newspaper down on his desk and calls in his 
daughter.  Informs her that he’s hiring a biographer to set 
the record straight.  She protests.  She doesn’t want someone 
tagging along on her adventures.  But he’s resolute, and says 
he won’t help finance her next expedition unless a biographer 
accompanies her.  She says what writer would want to up and 
go to the jungles of the Amazon, he’d have to be awfully 
desperate.  Papa Naylor calls up his friend who owns a 
newspaper and asks who’s the brokest writer in town.  The 
answer: Gil George.

INT. GIL’S APARTMENT - DAY

Smash cut to Gil George.  (Gil is the Prohibition Era Michael 
Fassbender — critics love him, consumers actively avoid him.)  
A seedy apartment he lives in with his poet friend Charlie 
Hunter.  Charlie opens the cabinets — they have no food.  
They’re flat broke.  A line about how they need money, but 
money doesn’t just fall from the sky.  The phone rings.  Gil 
answers it.  Says, “Yeah?  This is he.  Uh-huh, uh-huh, uh-
huh.  Who?  Uh-huh.  Thanks.”  Hangs up.  Says, “Money just 
fell from the sky.”  Explains that he just got offered a gig 
as Frankie Naylor’s biographer, the pay is $200/wk.  The 
poet, horrified that he’s selling out, says he can’t possibly 
take it.

INT. DRAWING ROOM - DAY

At the Naylor house, India Naylor, Frankie’s 18 year old 
flapper sister, is looking for Frankie.  

INT. FRANKIE’S ROOM - DAY

She finds her in her room packing to run away.  Has decided 
to flee before she can be saddled with a biographer.  



INT. FOYER - CONTINUOUS

As she hurries out of the house, dressed for travelling, she 
runs into Gil in the foyer.  They don’t know one another.  
She asks who he is and what he’s doing there.  He says he’s 
there to write a biography about Frankie Naylor.  She’s 
offended he doesn’t recognize her.  Realizes she’s too late 
to run away, turns on her heel and goes back towards her 
room.

We hear “FRANKIE!” and Sam calls her and Gil into his office.  

INT. SAM’S OFFICE - CONTINUOUS

Introduces them.  Gil says, “We’ve met.”  Sam makes it plain 
that Gil is to stick to Frankie like glue, and make her out 
to be a saint.  If not, he says, there are plenty of other 
penniless writers in New York.  This has a double effect.  
Frankie resolves that she really HAS to shake Gil so that he 
gets fired, and Gil realizes his job is in no way secure and 
that really HAS to stick with Frankie.

MONTAGE: FRANKIE TRIES TO SHAKE GIL

INT. FRANKIE’S ROOM - DAY

She slams a door in his face and 

EXT. NAYLOR MANSION - CONTINUOUS

climbs down the fire escape — but he’s waiting at the bottom.  

EXT. SPEAKEASY - DAY

She goes to a speakeasy, he reluctantly tags along, but it’s 
closed.  

INT. DRAWING ROOM - DAY

She says inflammatory things in front of her mother, and 
suggests that Gil taught her — but her mother is a modern 
suffragette and doesn’t care.  

INT. DRAWING ROOM - LATER
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She introduces Gil to India, trying to marry them off — but 
India just helps Gil do his job.  

INT. NATIONAL GEOGRAPHIC SOCIETY FOYER - DAY 

She takes him to the National Geographic Society, figuring 
that he won’t be allowed inside, but the doorman loves Gil’s 
writing and lets him in.  End montage.

INT. NATIONAL GEOGRAPHIC SOCIETY HEADQUARTERS - LATER

They have tea at the Geographic Society.  They banter, we get 
the verbal animosity.  She tells him there’s a society party 
that night, she pretends to make peace and asks him to be her 
plus one.  He proudly declines and informs her that he was 
invited independently of her, and that he won’t be going on 
her arm.  They coldly agree to meet that night, but he 
insists on escorting her back to her house first so that she 
doesn’t run away.

INT. FRANKIE’S ROOM - EVENING

Frankie and India get dressed for the party.  Frankie pulls 
out her already packed travelling bag, says something about 
how she’s always ready for a quick getaway.  India says 
something that makes light of it, misdirecting the audience.  

EXT. PLAZA HOTEL - NIGHT

Frankie and Gil arrive at the party at the same time.  
Frankie has India with her and Gil has Charlie with him.  
They introduce them.  

INT. PLAZA BALLROOM - MOMENTS LATER

India attaches herself to Charlie (“A poet!  Daddy will hate 
that!”).  Frankie and Gil make much to do about how they 
aren’t there “together.”  At the party they run into Sam and 
Delilah.  Sam starts talking about Frankie’s early life, 
giving Gil some biographical “background.”  It’s all terribly 
contrived, clearly embellished.  While Sam is holding forth, 
Frankie makes her getaway.  

Gil notices she’s gone and hurries after her, but she’s 
already out the door.  

EXT. PLAZA HOTEL - NIGHT - CONTINUOUS
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He sees her get in a cab.  He jumps into a cab of his own and 
tells the driver to “Follow that taxi!”  Outside the party, 
lounging reporters see the drama and hail cabs of their own. 

EXT. STREETS OF NEW YORK - CONTINUOUS

There’s a taxi chase through New York, eventually leading to 

EXT. PRIVATE AIRPLANE HANGER - NIGHT

a private airplane hangar.  

INT. PRIVATE AIRPLANE HANGAR - CONTINUOUS

Frankie’s travelling bag and her bi-plane are waiting for 
her.  She gets into the cockpit just Gil pulls up.  He leaps 
out of his cab and hurries toward her.  Stands in front of 
the plane to stop her.  She tells him to get out of her way, 
he tells her reporters are on their way and she can’t afford 
any more bad press.  Frankie see the headlights of the 
reporters drawing nearer, throws up her hands and tells him 
she’s not getting out of the plane but that he can come with 
her.  He hesitates, but she guns the engine.  He reluctantly 
clambers into the plane behind her.  

EXT. PRIVATE AIRPLANE HANGAR - CONTINUOUS

She starts taxiing just as the reporters arrive.  They take 
off in a storm of flashbulbs.

INT. BIPLANE COCKPIT - NIGHT - CONTINUOUS

In the plane.  Gil, it turns out, is afraid of heights.  He 
berates Frankie for running out of the party and running 
away.  She berates him for coming with her.  He wants to know 
what she was thinking, anyway.  She says that she’s decided 
to take a little adventure on her own before the highly 
publicized Amazon expedition.  He demands to know where 
they’re going.  She says that she was just planning on flying 
west until they run out of gas — which, she notes calmly, is 
going to happen rather sooner than expected.  In the 
excitement of the chase she didn’t have time to fuel up.  
He’s apoplectic and yells at her to turn the plane around 
before they crash.  She flatly refuses.  

EXT. BLUE RIDGE MOUNTAINS - AIRBORNE - DAWN

As the sun rises over the Blue Ridge Mountains, the engine 
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sputters and dies.  

INT. BIPLANE COCKPIT - DAWN

Gil is certain they’re going to die.  With perfect composure 
Frankie glides the plane to gentle crash landing in a 
cornfield.  

EXT. CORNFIELD - MORNING

They get a little banged up, but the plane’s much the worse 
for wear — definitely unflyable.  Even if Frankie were a 
mechanic, which she cheerfully informs Gil she’s not, she 
wouldn’t be able to fix it.

Gil bemoans his lot, and Frankie begins to change out of her 
gown.  Gil is scandalized and runs behind the plane to give 
her privacy.  When she’s dressed more sensibly, she begins 
walking toward a small town they saw from the air.  Gil 
follows, limping outrageously and complaining the whole way. 

EXT. ROAD - MORNING

They reach a dirt road.  They hear a roaring coming down it, 
and a jalopy hurtles around the bend.  Frankie has the 
foresight to step out of the way, but Gil is almost 
flattened.  He leaps backward and falls in a puddle.  The 
jalopy slams on its brakes and a 16 year old boy hops out.  
He’s furious, blusters at Gil for not watching where he’s 
going.  Changes abruptly upon seeing Frankie and realizing 
she’s a woman.  Becomes bumbling and courtly.  Introduces 
himself as Ned Pickering and offers them a ride.  

INT. JALOPY - MORNING

They get into the jalopy and he floors it.  As they’re thrown 
backwards they notice cases of moonshine in the back.  Gil 
demands if Ned’s a bootlegger just as the sirens become 
audible behind them.   Ned proudly declares that he and his 
brothers are the best in the state.  He’s their driver and 
ain’t never been caught yet.  He’s on his way to New York 
with a delivery.  Frankie tells him that’s where they just 
came from before their plane crashed.  Ned’s delighted by 
this news.

EXT. JALOPY - CONTINUOUS

The police are gaining on them.  
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INT. JALOPY - CONTINUOUS

Gil is furious, but Frankie’s thrilled by the adventure.  
Notices that there’s a tommy gun on the dashboard.  Says, 
“May I?” and begins shooting out the window at the cops.  Gil 
screams at her to cut it out.  The cops start shooting back.  
Gil takes cover among the moonshine jars as bullets smash 
through the rear windshield.  Frankie shoots out the cops’ 
tires, and 

EXT. JALOPY - CONTINUOUS

the jalopy pulls safely ahead and disappears around a bend.  

EXT. BARN - DAY

Ned pulls into a barn 

INT. BARN - DAY

to change cars.  Two men begin unloading the crates and Ned 
makes sure his passengers are alright.  Frankie’s never been 
better, but Gil’s left sleeve is covered in blood.  He’s been 
shot in the arm and didn’t notice until someone points it 
out.  It’s a flesh wound, and Frankie is rather jealous that 
he’s been wounded in battle — but Gil is convinced he’s 
dying, and makes so much fuss over it that the eldest 
Pickering brother tells him he’d better go see Doc Ignatius.  
No one offers to drive them, though, so Gil and Frankie bid 
farewell to the bootlegging brothers and 

EXT. ROAD - DAY

begin walking to the doctor.  

INT. SAM’S OFFICE - DAY

Back in New York, Sam Naylor is meeting with a private 
investigator.  The PI’s name is Ernst Rosen.  He’s a German 
WWI hero who didn’t like the direction things were headed 
back home, so he moved to Brooklyn.  Sam hires Ernst to find 
Frankie.  Ernst leave’s Sam’s office 

INT. FOYER - DAY

and on his way out of the house runs into India and Charlie, 
still dressed to the nines, coming home from the ball.  India 
cries “Ernst darling!” and throws herself into his arms.  
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Charlie is nonplussed.  It turns out that India met Ernst in 
a speakeasy weeks ago and never expected to see him again.  
She drags him out to breakfast.  

INT. RESTAURANT - DAY

Charlie tags along.  

INT. PHONEBOOTH - CONTINUOUS

Ernst excuses himself and goes to a phonebooth.  He calls up 
his pal Percy Pierson, a newspaperman, and tells him he’s got 
the scoop of the century.  

INT. RESTAURANT - CONTINUOUS

Then he goes back to the table to eat with India and compete 
with Charlie.

INT. DOCTOR IGNATIUS’S KITCHEN - DAY

Match cut to Kentucky, where Frankie and Gil are eating 
breakfast with Doc Ignatius.  Gil’s left arm is in a sling.  
Doc Ignatius, a kindly country doctor, asks them who they are 
and what they’re doing.  Frankie explains briefly, but 
sensified by a good cup of coffee and satisfied by their 
morning adventures, she sighs and says that she supposes 
they’d better start heading back to New York.  There’s a 
fundraising gala for the Amazon expedition the in two days 
that she really has to be there for.  Daddy’s rich, but not 
quite rich enough to singlehandedly fund all her expeditions.  
Gil is bemused and a little annoyed that she spent so much 
effort getting out of New York only to go right back.  
Frankie tartly asks him if he wants to stay here.  Gil 
hastily demurs.  Frankie asks Doc Ignatius where they can get 
a plane.  Doc Ignatius laughs and says there aren’t any 
planes nearby, but that they can catch a bus in town.  He 
says he’d drive them, but he has to stay at his practice.  
Gil doesn’t think he can walk the whole way (it’s about 7 
miles) but Doc Ignatius tells him he’s fine.  

EXT. ROAD - DAY

They start walking to town, but get held up by a woman with a 
pistol.  She introduces herself as “the famous boxer Penny 
Bruiser,” and demands all their money because she needs it to 
enter a boxing match.  Gil expresses skepticism that she’s 
really a boxer, and to prove it she punches him in the face.  
He’s knocked out cold and we cut to black.  When he wakes up 
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Penny’s gone and so is all their money.  Frankie’s standing 
over him like a vision.  He blinks up at her.  She blithely 
tells him that she gave their money to Penny, and notes that 
it was awfully rude of him to question Penny’s prowess.  They 
keep walking.  Gil is really looking the worse for wear — 
he’s limping, his left arm is in a sling, and his broken nose 
has soaked the front of his shirt in blood.  A car comes down 
the road.  Recalling his near-miss with Ned, Gil dives into 
the bushes.  The car stops to see if they’re alright.  The 
driver is a woman named Mrs. Digby.  They ask her for a ride.  
She’s a good Samaritan and tells them to hop on in, she knows 
just what they need.  

INT. MRS. DIGBY’S CAR - DAY

Once they’re in the car she reveals that what they need is 
the healing hand of Jesus.  They’re approaching the edge of 
town and feeling relieved when 

EXT. CHURCH TENT - CONTINUOUS

Mrs. Digby pulls into a church and bustles them into 

INT. CHURCH TENT - CONTINUOUS

a revival meeting.  Her husband Obadiah is the preacher.  
Frankie’s along for the ride, but Gil looks a little shell-
shocked as Obadiah begins to declaim about the fiery pits of 
hell.  

INT. SPEAKEASY - EVENING

We cut to a speakeasy in New York.  India, Ernst, and Charlie 
are drinking.  Percy Pierson the newspaperman walks in, and 
Ernst introduces him to the others.  He starts asking India 
questions about her sister, as background for the big story 
he’s writing.  Suddenly Ned the bootlegger bursts into the 
speakeasy.  He’s flushed and rushed and in a hurry.  He 
begins apologizing to the bartender for being late, and 
explains that he’s behind schedule because a woman from New 
York fell out of the sky.  The quartet pricks up their ears — 
they all recognize the description of Frankie.  They mob Ned 
and clamor for more info.  Ned offers to drive them back to 
Kentucky that night, and Ernst and Percy leave with him.  

EXT. CHURCH TENT - AFTERNOON

Frankie and Gil meanwhile are leaving the revival meeting.  
Gil’s humming a tune about how they’re all damned.  
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EXT. ROAD - AFTERNOON

They walk into town 

EXT. TOWN - AFTERNOON

and almost immediately run into Penny Bruiser, who is putting 
up posters advertising her fight.  She greets them like old 
friends and rather shyly invites them to come watch.  Gil is 
indignant but Frankie eagerly accept the invite — they don’t 
have enough money for a bus ticket, anyway.  Penny leads them 
to a barn on the edge of town.  

INT. BARN - EVENING

She fights an enormous coal miner named Tony and knocks him 
out in the second round.  Her winnings are immense, and over 
Frankie’s protestations she splits the purse with Frankie and 
Gil.  They’ve missed the last bus for the day, and ask Penny 
if there’s an inn in town.  Penny frowns and tells them that 
there’s not an inn, per se, but that there’s a place they can 
stay.  

EXT. TOWN - NIGHT

She leads them through town — which is a rough and tumble 
coal town — to 

EXT. MADAM MISLETHWAITE’S BROTHEL - NIGHT

Madam Mislethwaite’s brothel.  Gil is horrified, but 
Frankie’s delighted, and they’re both too tired to argue 
about it.  

INT. MADAM MISLETHWAITE’S BROTHEL - NIGHT

They rent rooms and go to bed.  

EXT. JALOPY - NIGHT

Ned, Ernst, and Percy speed through the night.   

INT. MADAM MISLETHWAITE’S BROTHEL - MORNING

The next morning 
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EXT. BUS STATION - MORNING

Frankie and Gil go to the bus station.  The ticket agent asks 
them where they’re headed and they say New York.  The ticket 
agent hands them two tickets to Chicago.  Gil hands them back 
and repeats New York.  The ticket agent again hands them two 
tickets to Chicago.  He explains that there’s only one bus 
and it only goes to Chicago, but says that there’s plenty of 
ways they can connect to a New York bound bus or train from 
Chicago.  They accept the tickets and 

INT. BUS - MORNING

board the bus.  As the bus leaves town it passes Ned’s jalopy 
coming into town.  Ned waves, but Ernst and Percy are sound 
asleep, their heads on each other’s shoulders.  

As the bus heads north Gil and Frankie finally share a quiet 
moment.  She’s frustrated that they’re going to Chicago and 
nervous about getting back in time for the gala.  Gil, by 
contrast, is beginning to enjoy the adventure, and asks why 
she’s so set on going to the gala.  She explains that without 
the funding she wouldn’t be able to go on her expeditions.  
Gil is scornful of money, though, and asks why adventuring 
has to be about money — shouldn’t it be the love of discovery 
that’s important, not dredging up funding?  In his passion 
he’s quite a different person from the worrying complainer 
that she’d seen up till now, and she’s surprised to find that 
she enjoys talking to him.  The moment ends when the bus 
breaks down.

EXT. TOWN - DAY

In the mining town, Ernst and Percy search for the truants.  

INT. MADAM MISLETHWAITE’S BROTHEL - DAY

Ernst learns from Madam Mislethwaite that they stayed at the 
brothel last night, and 

EXT. BUS STATION - DAY

Percy learns from the ticket agent that they’re on their way 
to Chicago.  Ernst and Percy wonder why on earth they’d have 
gone to Chicago, and decide to follow them.  

EXT. TOWN - DAY

Ernst uses Sam Naylor’s expense account to buy Ned’s jalopy. 
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INT. JALOPY - DAY

 They start driving north.

EXT. BUS - DAY

The passengers are waiting on the side of the road next to 
the broken down bus.  Frankie is fretting about getting back 
to New York.  They decide to hitchhike.  

EXT. ROAD - CONTINUOUS

A car stops for them.  The driver is a workingman named Ethan 
Jones.  He asks where they’re headed.  Gil says Chicago.  
Frankie says New York — she points out that if they’re hitch 
hiking anyway, they may as well make a straight shot for it.  
Gil concedes the point and Ethan offers to take them to a 
nearby train station.  As they get into the car Ernst and 
Percy trundle up in the jalopy and call out to Frankie by 
name.  Frankie slams the door and

INT. ETHAN’S CAR - CONTINUOUS

tells Ethan to step on it.  He does.  Gil asks Frankie who’s 
following them.  Frankie says she thinks it must be the 
government.  Gil, a little shocked, asks why the government 
is following her.  Frankie says that because of her 
adventuring the government somehow got it into their heads 
that she’s a German spy.  

Ethan is a sturdy sort of fellow and is unruffled that they 
may be in a car chase with the US Government.  He impassively 
speeds away.  

EXT. ETHAN’S CAR - CONTINUOUS

As they approach a railway crossing a freight train threatens 
to cut them off.  

INT. ETHAN’S CAR - CONTINUOUS

Ethan guns the car and as Gil screams they cross the tracks 
just ahead of the train.  Frankie tells Ethan to stop the car 
— she says the train is headed east, they’ll jump in a 
boxcar.  Gil’s dubious about this idea, but she reminds him 
that pursuit is just on the other side of the tracks and they 
have to hurry.  That settles it.  They thank Ethan and get 
out.  
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EXT. TRAIN - DAY

They approach the train.  It’s daunting.  They stand watching 
it go by until a woman’s voice from a boxcar yells, “You’ve 
got to keep pace!”  They begin running alongside it.  A young 
tramp appears at the opening.  Frankie lightly vaults into 
the boxcar.  Gil has more trouble, though, and 

INT. BOXCAR - DAY

the two women have to grab his arms and unceremoniously haul 
him in.  He bounces a little bit along the ties, but finally 
ends up in a heap on the floor of the boxcar.  Frankie looks 
triumphantly out the other side at the perplexed “government 
men.”  

INT. JALOPY - DAY

As the train rumbles by, Ernst and Percy look on, genuinely 
baffled.  It’s a really long train, and they sit watching for 
a really long time.  Finally it’s past.  They look at each 
other.  Percy says, “What now?”

INT. BOXCAR - DAY

On the train, the tramp introduces herself as Dot.  She asks 
if Gil’s OK.  Frankie says he’s fine.  Gil groans.  Frankie 
asks Dot where the train’s going.  Dot just says, “East,” and 
begins chattering happily about the unencumbered life of a 
tramp.  Gil thinks it’s the most romantic thing in the world, 
and Frankie begins to be persuaded.

INT. DRAWING ROOM - DAY

Back in New York, Sam gets off the phone with Ernst.  He’s 
furious.  He tells Delilah, India, and Charlie that the 
damned Fritz has lost his damned daughter.  He says that she 
and her damned biographer jumped a train like a couple of 
damned tramps.  Delilah isn’t concerned, and India exclaims 
that it would be the most delightful thing in the world if 
they fell in love and got married on a train.  Charlie and 
Delilah agree, but Sam’s apoplectic.  He reminds them that 
the gala’s tomorrow night, and that if she’s not there he’s 
going to wring some necks.  Delilah tolerantly says, “Yes of 
course, dear.”

INT. BOXCAR - EVENING

The train keeps trundling east.  At sunset Dot declares that 
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this is her stop.  They ask her where the train’s going, and 
she tells them New York.  They’re charmed by the serendipity.  
Dot jumps out of the boxcar, leaving Gil and Frankie 
suddenly, awkwardly, and dare we say romantically alone.  
They sit with their legs dangling out the side of the car 
watching the sunset.  She puts her head on his shoulder.  
He’s surprised but not at all sorry.  We fade out.

INT. BOXCAR - MORNING

In blackness we hear the chugging of the train.  We come back 
up on the two of them the following morning, huddled together 
for warmth.  They wake up.  They’re tired and freezing and 
hungry and desperately need coffee, but they’re oddly 
content.  Gil reminds Frankie that it’s the morning of the 
gala, but she says she isn’t worried.  She tells him that 
she’s decided he’s right, that money isn’t important, and 
that real adventures don’t need capital.  He points out that 
that’s not quite what he meant, but she won’t hear it.  She 
tells him that of all her adventures this one has been her 
favorite.  

INT. DRAWING ROOM - EVENING

We cut to the drawing room of the Naylor house in New York.  
Sam, Delilah, India, and Charlie are all dressed the to the 
nines.  Sam keeps checking his watch.  India is happily 
fiddling with an engagement ring and grasping Charlie’s arm.  
Charlie mumbles that as soon as he sells his next collection 
of poetry he’ll buy her a ring that isn’t from a Crackerjack 
box.  Sam harrumphs.  India crossly tells him that it’s a 
lovely ring and Charlie is a prince, she doesn’t care if he 
hasn’t any money.  Sam’s taken aback and says, “What?  Oh, 
sure, sure,” and looks at his watch again.  He wonders aloud 
where Frankie is.  At that moment Frankie and Gil waltz in.  
They’re bedraggled and dirty and happy as can be.  Before 
anyone can say anything India tells them that she and Charlie 
are engaged.  Frankie and Gil are overjoyed.  Sam gruffly 
declares that they have to get ready or they’ll be late, but 
that as soon as it’s over he’s going to give them a piece of 
his mind.  The butler enters with the phone.  He says that 
it’s Mr. Rosen, the detective.  Sam grabs the mouthpiece, 
shouts, “She’s here, you’re fired,” and slams it down.

EXT. FRANK DONATI’S MANSION - NIGHT

Beautifully dressed they arrive at the gala.  

INT. FRANK DONATI’S FOYER - NIGHT
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At the top of a grand staircase a man is pacing.  Gil asks 
Frankie who it is, and she tells him it’s Frank Donati.  He’s 
shocked — the mob boss?  Oh yes, she says, he’s an avid 
patron of exploration: he’s the one throwing the gala.  
Donati is visibly relieved to see her.  They’re clearly fond 
of one another, and she greets him with a kiss on the cheek 
and a “Hello Frankie.”  He replies in kind, and adds that 
she’s late.  He ushers them into 

INT. FRANK DONATI’S BALLROOM - NIGHT

the ballroom and hurries her onto the stage.  He introduces 
her to the swankily dressed guests, who receive her warmly.  
She gives a speech.  

The speech is a disaster.  It’s rambling, vaguely insulting — 
both to the patrons and other explorers — and ends with a 
strong invective against any sort of funding of exploration.  
The crowd is visibly upset, no one more than Gil.  Her speech 
is met with thundering silence.  She doesn’t seems to notice.  
She’s flushed and proud and tells Gil that he was right about 
money and she’s never been happier.  We hold on Gil’s 
horrified face.

NEWSPAPER HEADLINES: CALAMITY AT GALA

Montage.  Newspaper headlines show what a calamity the gala 
was.  (“Naylor the Naysayer!”)  We learn from them that not 
only did she get no new funding, all existing funding was 
cancelled, she was kicked out of the National Geographic 
Society, and her Amazon expedition has been put on indefinite 
hold.  End montage.

INT. FRANKIE’S STUDY - DAY

The last headline is on a paper that Frankie is reading.  She 
throws it down disgustedly.  She looks awful — depressed and 
unwashed.  The butler enters the room and tells her that she 
has a visitor.  She asks if it’s Gil.  He says it is.  She 
says that then he ought to know she doesn’t want to see him.  
He bows but adds a comment to the effect that the poor man 
has called every day since their return.  She replies that he 
can keep calling every day until doomsday, he’s an idiot and 
a saboteur and she wants nothing to do with him.  

INT. FOYER - CONTINUOUS

We follow the butler, watch him deliver the bad news, and 
follow a sad Gil out of the house.  
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EXT. STREETS OF NEW YORK - CONTINUOUS

He trudges home.  

INT. GIL’S APARTMENT - DAY

He throws himself in chair and stares into space.  His gaze 
falls on the notebook he brought with him to Kentucky.  He 
grabs it and opens it.  He flips through a few pages.  Thinks 
for a minute.  Puts a sheet of paper into his typewriter and 
begins hammering away.  When he reaches the end of the page 
he pulls it out of the typewriter, slaps it down on the desk 
next to him, and puts another sheet in.  He keeps writing.  
He writes for a long time.  Days.  The stack of finished 
pages grows and grows.  Finally he flips it over.  Looks at 
it.  Puts one more sheet in the typewriter, types, adds it 
face up to the pile.  We see: “Off the Record: A Biography of 
Frankie Naylor.  By Gilbert George.”

EXT. NAYLOR HOUSE - DAY

Gil, unshaven and bleary eyed, brings the completed 
manuscript to the Naylor house.  

INT. SAM’S STUDY - DAY

He tells Sam, in his study, that as far as he could tell he 
was still under contract, expedition or no expedition.  Sam 
pages through the manuscript while Gil waits.  Sam’s 
demeanor, which was frosty to begin with, noticeably warms.  
He finishes the manuscript and looks up.  “By God, George,” 
says he, “you’ve done it.”  He picks up the phone and says, 
“Get me Kane.”  Waits.  Says, “Kane, you own a publishing 
house, don’t you?  Good.  I’ve got a hot one for you.”  He 
hangs up.  Turns to Gil.  Tells him he wishes Frankie would 
seem him, but he’s sure she won’t.  Gil says he knows.  Then 
he has a thought and asks if he can add something to the 
manuscript.  “Sure,” says Sam.  Gil explains that he forgot 
to include a dedication page.  He scribbles something on a 
sheet of paper and hands it to Sam.  Sam looks at it, and 
looks up at Gil, surprised.  He holds out his hand.  Gil 
shakes it.  

INT. FRANKIE’S STUDY - DAY

We see a newspaper headline — a photo of a radiant India and 
Charles at their wedding.  On the same page is a glowing 
review of Gil’s book.  Frankie lowers the paper, disgusted, 
and throws it across the room.  A messenger delivers a 
package addressed to Frankie.  She opens it.  It’s the first 
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bound copy of the Off the Record.  She disgustedly throws it 
across the room.  A piece of paper flutters out.  She goes 
and picks it up.  It’s a check made out to her for a hundred 
thousand dollars.  The signatory is the book’s publisher.  
Baffled, she picks up the book and opens it.  She reads the 
dedication: “This book and all its proceeds are dedicated to 
the most daring adventurer who” etc., etc. — in short, to 
her.  She gapes at it.  

INT. GIL’S APARTMENT - DAY

Tight on a giant headline: “Naylor Expedition Back On!”  Gil 
puts down the paper, happy and sad all at once.  His phone 
rings.  He says, “Yeah?  This is he.  Uh-huh, uh-huh, uh-huh.  
Uh-huh.  Thanks.”  He hangs up, bemused.  He grabs his hat 
and leave the apartment.  

INT. FRANKIE’S OFFICE - DAY

At the Naylor house, he enters Frankie’s office.  Frankie is 
sitting behind the desk.  She is cold, professional.  She 
says, “I’ve come into some money.”  “Yes?” says Gil.  “Yes,” 
says she, “and I understand that you’re still the brokest man 
in New York.”  Gil admits that he is.  She says that she’s 
about to leave for the Amazon, and she’d like to bring a 
biographer.  She asks if he’s interested.  He asks if it pays 
well.  She says it does and he says he’s interested.  She 
tells him there will be a brief interview, and can she ask 
him some questions.  He says she can.  She asks him two 
mundane questions and he gives two mundane answers.  Then she 
asks, “Do you love me very much?”  He gravely tells her that 
he does.  She says, “Would you like to kiss me?”  He tells 
her that he would.  He does.  She breathlessly but 
professionally says, “Very good, and do you have any 
questions for me?”  He tells her that he has just one.  “Go 
ahead and ask it,” she says.  “Will you marry me?” he says.  

EXT. PRIVATE HANGAR - AFTERNOON

We cut to Frankie’s private hangar.  Outside is a sea of 
reporters.  The hangar opens.  A new biplane, identical to 
the one they crashed, taxis out.  Frankie’s at the controls, 
Gil sits behind her.  She guns the throttle, the little plane 
speeds down the runway and takes off into the sunset.  As it 
rises a flashbulb goes off and we freezeframe on the plane 
silhouetted in front of the setting sun.  The freezeframe 
fades to a newspaper photo.  We hold on it and fade to black.  
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